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[image: image1.emf]First Day Information

Syllabus

Prequisites

Text

Instructor

Office

Assessment


The first day that a class meets is quite important. How you utilize the class time can set the tone for the rest of the semester. Thus, it is quite important to be prepared, and to use the entire class time wisely and profitably. A bad mistake is writing off the day by spending a few minutes to pass out materials and saying that the class itself will start with the next meeting. This will convey the message that the students wasted their time in coming the first day, and that perhaps you have a habit of doing so. This is not a message that you will want to convey. Also, the first day can present a lot of anxieties for new students. This is a good time to help relieve these anxieties. Finally, by the end of the term you may wish you had extra time, so use it while it is available.

As an instructor, you should be sure to accomplish at least two things on the first day. First, you need to introduce the course and yourself, and second, you should get started working on some mathematics.
In any case, arrive early and be there as your students arrive. Coming at the last minute will not create a good impression.

The first step is to introduce the course and describe your part in it. In the case of a course having a lecture-recitation structure, the faculty member coordinating the course should have prepared a syllabus. The syllabus preferably should be provided to students on the first day of class as a hard copy, and also be available on the course Web site. The syllabus should layout many things related to the course. These should list all of the following aspects of the course:
· Rules

· Procedures

· Expectations

· Desired outcomes
In addition, at a minimum, it should include the following organizational details:

· Course title and number
· Catalog description of the course

· Prerequisites

· Lecturers and recitation leaders

· Office locations and office hours

· Text, readings, other material, and the coverage in these

· Assessment details (exams, homework, assignments, projects, class attendance and participation, etc.)

· How grades will be calculated and assigned

· Statements regarding academic responsibilities of students, with references to institutional materials provided

· Help sessions – times, locations, policies

· Addresses of Web sites, email addresses and policies

Other items are often included, and may be required by the department or the institution. Such things may include:

· Attendance policies

· Missing examinations

· What the course is about

· Policies regarding late papers, failure to be present for quizzes, etc.

· Providing exams from earlier years
· Policies and procedures regarding academic honesty

· Detailed daily readings and assignments

· Course objectives

· Restrictions on having electronic equipment present during quizzes

· Policies on classroom manners: cell phones, leaving during classes, etc.

If you are running a recitation or problem session under the direction of one or more faculty members, then the course coordinator should have already alerted you in advance as to what is expected of your sessions. If this has not happened by a least a few days prior to the first recitation meeting, then you should contact him or her yourself and request this information.
Depending upon how the class coordinator has constructed the master course syllabus, you may want to create a shorter version for your own sections. You should have the coordinator look at it in advance to insure that your descriptions and policies are consistent with the overall polices for the course.
In either case, in the first class session you should go over the syllabus for the course with the class. While it is not necessary to repeat everything that appears on the syllabus, it is a good idea to talk through its main points. As mentioned above, the specific details that are provided in a syllabus will vary somewhat from one faculty member to another, as well as the expectations and requirements of a university. The end of this section contains an example of a typical course from a university in the United States that follows an institution’s policy guidelines.

In a recitation session you should also tell how it will operate, what will be happening, and so forth. Thus, will students be expected to ask questions, participate in classroom work, answer questions, take quizzes, etc. Regarding quizzes, what will happen if students show up late? Also, you should clearly describe the policy on late submissions of work, and then abide with the policies throughout the semester. Inconsistency on these or other matters typically leads to difficulties.
In addition, you need to determine who is attending. It is probably desirable at the first class to call the roll, that is, to read each student’s name and ask those present to respond. It is also a good idea to pass out individual cards to each student asking them to provide their names and contact information, such as an email address. Although this can be done on a sheet of paper, it is best not to do so (and in some countries it may be prohibited) as students may not want others to see or have access to their information.
You should also announce the attendance requirements. Some classes put a value on attendance and include it in the assessment process. In this case it is vital to keep good records. In subsequent classes you will not want to call the role every time, as doing so uses up valuable class time unproductively. However, simply passing around a signup sheet generally is not a good idea either, as those attending may insert the names of friends and others who are not there on that day. One way to handle this is to hand out individual slips, check the number of names on a shorter list with the number attending, and similar techniques.
It is best for both lecturers and recitation section leaders to learn the names of the students in their classes. However, doing so can be a problem if your class sizes are large or if they meet only once a week. However, being successful in this endeavor will help you in running the classes, and it can make an especially favorable impression on new students. I still remember and appreciate my first university English teacher – who was a graduate student – who not only was an outstanding teacher, but who also knew the names of everyone in the class, and even visited them (at least the males since it was not permitted in those years for males to be in the rooms of female students) in their dormitory rooms. Such personal efforts will tend to increase the value of their teacher in your students’ eyes.
How do you learn names? Some people take photographs of their classes and spend time outside of class to memorize names. Some universities make individual photographs of students available on their web sites, and these can also be of help. Another way is to have assigned seats and a seating chart. In any of these cases, arriving early each day can be of assistance in the process of learning names.

You should introduce yourself on the first day, too. It is probably best for younger graduate students not to present too much personal information. However, if you are older, are new to the institution, or have an unusual or interesting background, it can be helpful, and interesting to you classes, to tell a little more about yourself. This is probably especially valuable in the case of international visiting faculty who are unknown to the students. In these cases, you can describe briefly your educational (e.g. where you studied), and other professional background information (where you have taught, what other positions that you have held, where you have lived or visited). In some cases you might relate some personal and family aspects (e.g. what your spouse and/or children have majored in), why you are at the institution, and similar appropriate information that can generate interest among your students.
It is especially important to provide your classes with your office location, times that you will be available, and any policies relating to visiting your office. Your attitude should make it clear that you will be available at certain times and will welcome their visits at these times. Of course, even with honest encouragement from you many of them may not respond by coming in for consultations. In this case, you may need to develop your own techniques to help them to overcome their reluctance. A later section discusses this. 
Having too many students constantly coming to see you may not generally be a problem, but you do need to make it clear that as a teaching assistant you are also a graduate student, that teaching is only one part of your duties, and consequently, you cannot be available for unlimited times. You should post your office hours both on your door and on-line on a Web page. Once they are posted, you need to be conscientious in keeping your office hours, missing one only under truly exceptional circumstances. It is best to avoid changing your office hours during a semester, but if this becomes necessary, then it is essential for you to inform your students, the course coordinator, and the departmental office regarding the change.
Meeting with students in your office can give rise to touchy situations. One of these is meeting with students of the opposite gender. Of course, you should always be certain not to engage in any inappropriate actions or conversations in these, or any other meetings. However, if other persons are not present in your office, it is strongly advisable to keep your office door open in these situations in order to keep yourself covered from false accusations.
The second aspect of the first day is to get on with the process of doing mathematics. If students have already had some lectures or have been assigned homework, then you can have your class discuss the material and ask questions about the topics that are involved. If there have been homework assignments, then make sure that you have prepared in advance by working the previously assigned problems.
However, on the first day it will unexceptional for many of the students not to have started work yet. You should anticipate this, and in case there will be no questions, to prepare some examples to work that are similar to what they are studying. Be sure that what you do is meaningful and interesting. You do not want to keep talking just to kill time, but you do want to use all of your available time, too. The first day can also be a good time to display computer animations of the current topics, and to help the class to become better acquainted with any software that they may be using in the class.
Some Personal Experiences from Elsewhere

As you may be aware, many colleges, universities, and institutes – including some of the top rated institutions – in the United States are privately operated institutions, often supported by churches and other religious institutions. While many have lost much of the religious aspects of their affiliations (for example, Harvard University was founded for the intention of …), others maintain strong ties with their faiths, and expect their faculty members to share their faith with their students, even in the classroom. On the other hand, doing this in a class is generally discouraged – or strictly forbidden – in state or other public universities. Still, many faculty members of those institutions are active in their churches and are free to share their views outside of the formal university setting. Typically, in mentioning my family in a first day introduction, I have felt free to mention background material that simply includes our church membership. Those who want to follow up on this later can, and it is not intrusive on those who do not want to do so.
I once taught at a university in which many of the engineering departments had established the expectation that students would have assignments that were DUE on the first meeting of a class. The departments had established the tradition and expectation that students would consult the notice boards (this was long before the existence of the Internet) to find the assignments. However, even then, this practice represented an exception to the general practice.
In the United States, varieties of laws prescribe the confidentiality of student academic records, and government agencies and the universities generally enforce most of these laws rigorously. A university is free to disclose, without a student’s prior approval, whether or not an individual is enrolled in the institution. However, neither the institution or faculty members may disclose most information to anyone (other than appropriate and clearly defined university staff) including parents, without written approval from the student involved. This includes class enrollments, grades, exam scores, photographs, attendance reports, and many other things. Moreover, faculty cannot list any information about their students in any way (names, ID numbers, etc.) that can allow others to identify the students.
Regional accreditation associations, as well as a number of professional discipline organizations, continually evaluate all of the universities in the United States, grant accreditation to those meeting standards, and refusing it to those that do not. Both types of accreditation agencies establish criteria that the institution must meet in order to receive a successful evaluation, and invariably these include many of the topics and procedures that we list above, such as syllabi, goals and objectives of courses and programs, and similar items.
Below we provide some links that may be of interest to those who would like to see other examples of some of the issues mentioned above.

Religious Overview 

Calvin College (Michigan)
Mission: http://www.calvin.edu/about/mision.htm
Community: http://www.calvin.edu/about/didtinctives/spirited_community.htm
Faculty Handbook (see 4.2.9): http://www.calvin.edu/admin/provost/fac_hb/
Bethel College (Tennessee)
Mission: http://www.bethel-college.edu/about/mission.htm
Hope College (Michigan)
Mission: http://www.hope.edu/admin/president/vision.html
Faculty: (see C8): http://www.hope.edu/admin/provost/pdf/facultyhandbook.pdf
Handbooks and Links
University of Tennessee at Martin
Faculty: http://www.utm.edu/acadaff/fachandbook/fachbook.pdf
Student: http://www.utm.edu/studenthandbook/stuhandbook04-05.pdf
Massachusetts Institute of Technology

Academic Integrity: http://web.mit.edu/due/handbook.pdf
University of California 
Principles of Community: http://www.berkeley.edu/about/community.shtml
Confidentiality

Iowa State University of Science and Technology
Policies: http://www.iastate.edu/~registrar/info/adv-conf.html
Accreditation

Southern Association of Schools and Universities

Web Site: http://www.sacscoc.org/
Accreditation Board for Engineering and Technology (ABET)

Web Site: http://www.abet.org/
A Syllabus from a University in the United States

The University of Tennessee at Martin

Department of Mathematics and Statistics

Spring 2004 Syllabus

Math 340: Numerical Analysis

basic information

Time:

MWF 12:00-12:50 (tentative)
Venue: 325 Gooch
Credits: 3 hours

Instructor: 
Dr. Deane Arganbright

Office: 
HU 424C
Hours: Daily, 1–2

Office Phone: 
587-7360


e-mail: 
darganbr@utm.edu
Prerequisite: 
Math 252, Math 310 or CS 301, and the ability to program in Fortran, Pascal, or C.

Text: 

Numerical Methods, Faires & Burden, 3rd Edition, Brooks-Cole, 2003.

Students with Disabilities: Any student eligible for and requesting academic accommodation due to a disability is requested to provide a letter of accommodation from P.A.C.E. or the Student Academic Support Center within the fist two weeks of the semester.

course purpose, goals, and objectives

Catalog Description: Formulation of numerical problems for solution on a digital computer. Error analysis and control, nonlinear equations, differentiation, integration, systems of equations, differential equations, curve fitting, eigenvalue problems.

Course Outline:

Chapter

Topic

1 Mathematical Analysis and Error Analysis

2 Solution of Equations of One Variable

3 Interpolation and Polynomial Approximation

4 Numerical Integration and Differentiation

5 Numerical Solution of Initial Value Problems

6 Direct Methods of Solution of Linear Systems

7 Iterative Methods for Solving Linear Systems

8 Approximation Theory

Computer Content: A significant part of this course involves developing the ability to successfully write good, structured computer programs in a high-level language to implement the numerical methods and algorithms that are being studied. In addition, students will learn how to implement a number of the examples effectively using the spreadsheet Microsoft Excel.

Course Objective and Student Outcomes:  Students will understand sources of computer and algorithm errors and how to estimate and minimize them. In addition, they will study the mathematical aspects of the following topics and implement them by hand, by Excel spreadsheet implementations, and by writing structured programs in a standard programming language:

· Approximating zeroes of equations using bisection, secant, Newton-Raphson methods;

· Numerical integration, including trapezoidal rule, Simpson’s Rule, and Romberg method;

· Solution of systems of linear equations and matrix inversion using Gaussian elimination;

· Interpolation and curve fitting using least squares, Lagrangian, and Bezier methods;

· Approximation of the solution of differential equations using Euler, Runge-Kutta, and other predictor/corrector methods.

Relationship to Major Field Goals: This course will address the following outcomes.

· Introduce students to the mathematical method, mathematical problem solving, and the mathematical worldview.

· Provide courses to equip students from diverse disciplines with the mathematical background needed for their majors.

· Provide a solid foundation in the relevant terms, methodology, and applications of mathematics.

· Strengthen the ability of students to solve problems.

· Provide students with opportunities to use appropriate technology productively.

· Enable students to understand the past, present, and future of the subject.

· Prepare students for graduate study.

· Produce graduates who are able to formulate, model, and solve mathematically oriented problems, to learn mathematical concepts on their own, and to undertake intellectually challenging tasks with confidence.

course requirements and expectations

Assessment: 
Class Work (assignments, programs and computer work, attendance, participation): 30%; Hour tests: 40%; Final Examination: 30%

Grades: 
Grades for the course will be assigned according to the following scale: 

A: 90%-100%, B: 80%-89%, C: 65%-79%, D: 50%-64%, F: less than 50%.

Homework Assignments:  Students will be assigned problems regularly. These will have firm due dates. Late papers will not be accepted for any reason. The lowest two assignment marks for the semester will be thrown out.

Computer Work: Students will be given programming and Excel spreadsheet problems regularly. These will have firm due dates. Late papers will not be accepted for any reason. The lowest two computer marks for the semester will be thrown out. Early in the term required style guidelines for writing computer programs will be provided.

One-Hour Tests: Three one-hour tests will be given during the semester. Students who must miss a test for legitimate reasons must notify the instructor in advance. Only one make-up test date will be offered to all students with approved, excused absences on the day of the test.

Final Examination: The final examination is comprehensive, and covers the concepts and techniques encountered throughout the semester. It will be given only at the scheduled time: Wednesday, May 12, 7:45 a.m-9:45 a.m. Do not schedule travel or other events that will clash with the examination.

Attendance: Regular attendance is essential for success in this class and is expected. Attendance will be used in determining the semester grade.

Class Policies. As you progress through your university studies the material that you encounter grows more advanced and sophisticated. However, you do too! Nonetheless, it becomes even more vital than before that you be conscientious in your approach to the class. This means faithfully attending classes, spending at least two hours (often more) in preparation for every class, doing each assignment on time, and doing your own work rather than relying on others to do it for you. While you are encouraged to discuss the subject matter with other students and your instructors, you are expected and required to do your own assignments yourself. In particular, submitting copied work is neither wise nor academically acceptable. If assignments have been done by another person or have been copied from another person, then neither individual will receive credit. Students are expected to adhere to the academic integrity policies as outlined in the student handbook.
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